MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

OF THE REIDSVILLE CITY COUNCIL
HELD WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 12, 2014 AT 3 P.M.
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL

CITY COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT:
Mayor John M. “Jay” Donecker


Mayor Pro Tem Harry L. Brown


Councilman Tom Balsley 


Councilman Donald L. Gorham


Councilman William Hairston 


Councilman Clark Turner


Councilwoman Sherri G. Walker


                                                        

COUNCIL MEMBERS ABSENT:                      
NONE

CITY STAFF PRESENT:                                    
Michael J. Pearce, City Manager



Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk


William F. McLeod Jr., City Attorney


Chris Phillips, Assistant City Manager of Administration/Finance Director

Tom Wiggins, Assistant City Manager of Community Services


Kevin Eason, Public Works Director
Mayor Donecker called the meeting to order.

INVOCATION.

Reidsville Fire Chief David Bracken, pastor of Jerusalem Baptist Church, 1570 N. Long Street, Salisbury, provided the invocation.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE.
Council members led in the reciting the Pledge of Allegiance.
RECOGNITION OF BRIAN GREER FOR CONTRIBUTION OF A FIRE TRAINING TOWER BY GREER RECYCLING.
Mr. Brian Greer of Greer Recycling was recognized for contributing a fire training tower located behind Fire Station No. 1. Mayor Donecker shook his hand, noting that Council had just been over at Fire Station No. 1. He said the tower was very impressive. He said there was no way our City could have afforded to build something like that and added that to have a citizen like Greer do that, was very touching. He thanked Greer on behalf of all the Council members and our citizens. Brian Greer said our firefighters deserve it, adding that the firefighters had come to his rescue at Greer Recycling last year. With 49 employees, Greer would be one of the top small businesses in the City, the Mayor said. Greer added that was probably true in the entire County in terms of privately owned sales and employment, the Mayor said. Greer thanked Council members for their support. The Mayor said these are the kinds of stories that happen every day in small towns, but people don’t know about them – people seeing a need and addressing it. Again, he said Greer’s generosity was very touching.
CONSENT AGENDA.
Mayor Donecker asked if there were any items on the Consent Agenda that needed to be considered separately? He then requested that Item No. 2 be pulled for clarification.

Councilman Turner then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Gorham and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve Consent Agenda Items No. 1&3.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 -- APPROVAL OF THE OCTOBER 7, 2014 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the October 7, 2014 regular meeting minutes.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 3 -- APPROVAL OF CONTRACT EXTENSION FOR THE 2013-14 AUDIT UNTIL DECEMBER 31, 2014.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved a contract extension with McGladrey for the 2013-14 Audit until December 31, 2014. (A COPY OF THE CORRESPONDING MEMO AND CONTRACT EXTENSION ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)

- End of Consent Agenda -

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 2. -- APPROVAL OF A BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 6 TO RECOGNIZE REVENUES RELATED TO CLAM JAM AND THE SNAP ADVERTISING GRANT.

Assistant City Manager of Administration/Finance Director Chris Phillips explained that the Budget Ordinance Amendment is needed because staff didn’t know about these items hen the budget was approved. The City has received a grant to advertise the SNAP/EBT Program at the Farmers Market and received revenues from the successful downtown event, Clam Jam. Market Street Director Judy Yarbrough had fronted the expenses for the Clam Jam event so she needed to be paid back and the $6,000 in profit was divided among the participating agencies – the City, the Chamber and the Downtown Merchants Group.  He added that the event was well attended, and he thought there were plans to do it again next year.
Mayor Pro Tem Brown then made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Walker and unanimously approved in a 7-0 vote, to endorse and approve Budget Ordinance Amendment.
The Budget Ordinance Amendment as approved follows:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 6

     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 4, 2014 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2014-2015; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to recognize revenue and to appropriate related funds in relation to Clam Jam and the SNAP advertising grant;

     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on June 4, 2014 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 10-3834-8600, Special Event – Clam Jam, be increased by $14,000.00; that revenue account number 10-3834-8510, Grant Funds – Farmers Market, be increased by $50,000.00.

Section 2. That expense account number 10-4941-3500, Marketing and Events, be increased by $14,000.00; that expense account number 10-4941-3501, Farmers Market, be increased by $50,000.00.

This the 12th day of November, 2014.

                      /s/_____________________                                        

                         John M. “Jay” Donecker    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/____________________________                                   

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC/NCCMC

   City Clerk

PUBLIC HEARINGS:
CONSIDERATION OF A FEDERAL GRANT APPLICATION FOR A TARGETED TRANSIT ASSISTANCE PROGRAM FOR SKAT BUS SERVICE IN THE REIDSVILLE AREA AND AUTHORIZING RESOLUTION. 

City Manager Michael Pearce provided a brief report, noting that we started a skat bus service this year through ADTS. A State grant paid for 50% of the operating costs with the City pledging $42,000 towards a matching share for those operating costs. The grant runs out in July of this year, but we can apply for a grant through NCDOT with state and federal monies which provides up to 90% of the costs, reducing the City’s obligation from $42,000 to $12,000. This one-year grant runs out in 2016, but as the system becomes a Countywide system, it opens us up to bigger, better and easier to get grants. A public hearing is needed to day in order to receive public comments for or against the skat bus service or what we are proposing, Pearce said.

Councilman Turner asked about ridership. Pearce noted that the Reidsville skat bus service had 1,200 riders this past month, which we are beginning at just about where Eden’s numbers are at now.

Mayor Pro Tem Brown asked if the overall goal is to provide skat bus Countywide? Pearce replied in the affirmative. The Mayor Pro Tem asked how many counties in North Carolina have countywide systems? ADTS Director Lee Covington, who was in the audience, said ADTS has been approved for a western skat route beginning around April, which would make the County eligible for small urban transit system monies. There was a brief discussion about grants for small urban transit systems, which is a less competitive process. If we tie all of our transit services together, we will be only one of three in the State that would qualify for small urban transit grants. The Mayor said these are all pieces of the puzzle and what sets us apart, mentioning the hospital, the new fire truck, the senior center, etc. It puts Reidsville in a good position for those thinking about moving to the area or moving back to the area. He noted that when the skat system was first started, it was predicted this would happen. Having that transparency helped give Council a feel for what ADTS was trying to accomplish, the Mayor added.
City Manager Pearce said that after the public hearing is held, there is a Resolution for Council to approve.

Mayor Donecker opened the public hearing at 3:12 p.m. asking if anyone was against this Resolution or for it to please come forward. No one came forward, and the public hearing was closed at 3:13 p.m.
Councilman Balsley made the motion to adopt this as stated so that what we are now paying 50% will reduce it to 10%. The motion was seconded by Councilman Hairston and unanimously approved in a 7-0 vote.

The Authorizing Resolution as approved follows:

PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION 5310 PROGRAM RESOLUTION

WHEREAS, Article 2B of Chapter 136 of the North Carolina General Status and the Governor of North Carolina have designated the North Carolina Department of Transportation  (NCDOT) as the agency responsible for administering federal and state public transportation funds; and

WHEREAS, the North Carolina Department of Transportation will apply for a grant from the US Department of Transportation, Federal Transit Administration and receives funds from the North Carolina General Assembly to provide assistance for public transportation projects; and 

WHEREAS, the purpose of the Section 5310 program is to enhance mobility for seniors and individuals with disabilities throughout the country, by removing barriers to transportation services and expanding the transportation mobility options available. Toward this goal, FTA provides financial assistance for transportation services planned, designed, and carried out to meet the special transportation needs of seniors and individuals with disabilities in all area.

WHEREAS, NCDOT has been designated as the State agency with principle authority and responsibility for administering the Section 5310 Program for small urbanized and rural areas; and

WHEREAS, the City of Reidsville, North Carolina  hereby assures and certifies that it will comply with the federal and state statutes, regulations, executive orders, and all small administrative requirements related to the applications made to and grants received from the Federal Transit Administration, as well as the provisions of Section 1001 of Title 18, U.S.C.

NOW, THEREFORE, be it resolved that the City Manager of the City of Reidsville, NC  is hereby authorized to submit a grant for federal and state funding, provide the required local match, make the necessary assurances and certifications and be empowered to enter into an agreement with the NCDOT to provide public transportation services.

I, John M “Jay” Donecker, Mayor, City of Reidsville, do hereby certify that the above is true and correct copy of an excerpt from the minutes of a meeting of the Reidsville City Council   duly held on the 12th day of November, 2014.

/s/________________________________________________________        ___________________________

   Signature of Certifying Official                                                                        Date 

*Note that the authorized official, certifying official, and notary public should be three separate individuals.

Subscribed and sworn to me this 12th day of November, 2014.

Notary Public Signature_____________________________________



________________________________________________________

Printed Name and Address 

My commission expires _______________________________

- End of Public Hearings -
CONSIDERATION OF A LEASE AGREEMENT WITH AGING, DISABILITY AND TRANSIT SERVICES (ADTS) FOR ADULT DAY HEALTH SERVICES.

Assistant City Manager of Community Services Tom Wiggins provided the staff report. He noted in Council members’ agenda packets is a lease agreement drafted between the City and Aging, Disability and Transit Services (ADTS) for ADTS to use part of the building that will house the proposed Senior Center for adult day care/day health services. The United States Department of Agriculture, which is providing us a loan for the proposed Center, is requiring that the lease agreement be awarded prior to going to bid. It was a little bit challenging working on a lease agreement without a building and knowing how much the building would cost to construct, but USDA gave us some suggestions and ADTS was good to work with, he said. We came up with some wording that made sense, he continued. Up to this point, all we had between the City and ADTS as of July 2013 was a Memorandum of Agreement (MOU), which was a public affirmation of our agreement but was not legally binding as a contract would be, Wiggins said. This lease agreement would function like a contract and gives us more assurances than we had originally, he noted. The agreement includes a 10-year initial term with the lease payment tied to the debt service based on 7,800 square feet and a proposed cost of $1.2 million. Amortizing that for the years of the USDA term comes out to $4,500 monthly rent. He said that it was put into the agreement that any funds raised by ADTS would go towards construction costs. If no monies are raised, ADTS would pay the full $1.2 million, he said. ADTS would also be responsible for paying utilities for their area. Wiggins said we are giving ADTS a little bit of a grace period, six months, to get a client base up and running. ADTS would provide their own custodial service as well, he added. The ADTS board met last Wednesday and approved the agreement that is before Council, the Assistant City Manager said.
Councilman Turner expressed concerns about “putting the cart before the horse”. He said we don’t know how much this building will cost, how we will pay for it or how much money we will raise for it. He said he was uncomfortable signing a lease agreement before we know the costs. He said he understands why but he thinks we should have a bidding process first.

City Manager Pearce stressed that this is not a commitment to build. Typically we would have those numbers in front of us, but we are doing thing a little differently because of the USDA, he said. Once the Council awards the contract, if we build a building, we will lease it to ADTS under these terms. Theoretically, if bids came in at $50 million, we wouldn’t build, he said.  He acknowledged that it is a bit awkward, but that is the process USDA requires us to make.

Mayor Donecker agreed that he was concerned too, but that is why we’re going to have a status report from Tom Moreau. This will be explained better in the next item, he said, adding that this is rather unique in North Carolina. He said USDA is making us go through hoops and that Councilman Turner is right about “the cart before the horse”, which is why we asked Tom Moreau to come. We are caught between two spots but we have someone on the hook, and there’s no one better than ADTS, the Mayor said.

Tom Wiggins said he is requesting consideration and approval of the contract.
Councilman Gorham made the motion to approve the lease agreement with Aging, Disability and Transit Services (ADTS) for Adult Day Health Services. The motion was seconded by Councilman Hairston and approved in a 7-0 vote with Councilman Turner adding his vote was made “with reservations.” (A COPY OF THE LEASE AGREEMENT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
STATUS REPORT ON THE SENIOR CENTER BY ARCHITECT TOM MOREAU.
Architect Tom Moreau of TMA Architect, P.A., 2449 N. Beech Lane, Greensboro, NC, came forward to give a status report on the Senior Center. A timeline was distributed to Council. (A COPY OF THE TIMELINE IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
Moreau said we have gone back and met all of the demands of the USDA, which is giving the City loan to build the Senior Center. He said we believe we will get an answer back from the USDA within 1-2 weeks. The USDA has said we need to get their full approval before we go to bids. Sometimes, we can do concurrent things in the process, but USDA has told the City we can’t advertise until we get their final signoff, which is expected November 24th. If we are able to advertise on November 30, that will give 30 days or until January 8, 2015 to get the bids back. With the approval of the contract at the Council’s January 14, 2015 meeting, we can release the contractor to do the construction starting around February, which is expected to take about 14 months, Moreau continued. 
Moreau said how did we get to this point? Drawings of the proposed Senior Center were about 90% complete in early June and sent off to the Department of Insurance. We got comments back on August 18, he said. The architect said he had been naïve about working with the USDA. He said he thought the USDA was only a financing arm, but they do a full review and required us to do more work on the sprinkler system. He said it took us 3-6 weeks to get that, four weeks to complete the specs and incorporate the drawings. They are going to the USDA today, he said. USDA requires these specifications on the front end, he said, so they had to throw out what they had done and go with the USDA regulations. We got final approval from the Department of Insurance and DENR (Department of Environmental and Natural Resources), both of which were required by the USDA before it would sign off on the documents, Moreau explained. Now we are only waiting on the USDA and then it will go to the City for permits, he said. We need to have a contractor on board before a building permit can be issued. Once we get past the USDA, we will get full control of the schedule again, Moreau said. He said he is pretty confident we can meet this schedule once we get it back from USDA.
Mayor Donecker asked Moreau about his comments about his naivety, stating he thought Moreau was being humble. He asked the architect how many projects he has done for the City? Moreau said about 20, which the Mayor noted is unusual for a City like ours. Moreau agreed but he added that this was the first time he had worked with the USDA, which has been a learning curve for him. The Mayor said the City had a similar experience with Project Homestead, when we had to work with HUD, etc. All was resolved successfully in that project, the Mayor noted.
Councilman Gorham asked Moreau if this is just a sign of the times and how things are handled now? Moreau said yes, in general terms. He added that as more and more groups get involved, the review and submittal process gets longer. The architect noted that as projects get more linear than concurrent, we are seeing more and more constraints, such as site constraints, water devices such as Jordan Lake Rules, etc. It is another tier we have to go through, Moreau said. Mayor Pro Tem Brown mentioned several projects he had worked with Moreau on in the past where there were no problems whatsoever. The Mayor Pro Tem said he knows Tom’s work so the delays must be because of the uniqueness of the project. City Manager Pearce agreed, adding that the process and the structure are unique so that what usually takes about three weeks took several months. He added that it is a unique partnership, in terms of financing, land and the structure itself. Moreau also noted that these departments doing the reviews are being asked to do a lot more now with fewer personnel, meaning it is harder to turn it around.

The Mayor thanked Moreau for coming and sharing the timeline with Council. Moreau said he understood since people are seeing nothing going on with the project.
CONSIDERATION OF A CONTRACT WITH KRG UTILITY INC. FOR THE REHABILITATION OF WATER LINES IN THE ANN RUSTON AREA, IN AN AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED $500,000. 
City Manager Pearce noted that the City has been setting aside $1 million annually for planned water and sewer line improvements. He said we have been putting that money where it needs to be spent in the best way, some of which has been used for flushing of water lines, to ensure the quality of water going forward. One of these projects is in the Ann Ruston area for a major water line improvement project using pipe bursting techniques. This is when new lines are dragged through the old lines, which is less expensive but only a few companies do this type of process, he added. Any projects over $500,000 require the City to do formal bidding, Pearce noted, but cities can use informal bidding if it is less than $500,000. Once Council allocates the money, the City Manager can sign off on service contracts under $500,000, but Pearce said the Council and the public need to hear about the process to know that we went through the most reasonable process we could. This project will get the same prices as a project done in Greensboro, which is similar to the piggybacking process, he said. He again said he thought it would be good if the City Council heard about this process and what we went through so Council and the public would have an understanding of the project. The City Manager said he is asking for approval of the contract not to exceed $500,000.
In response to questions from the Mayor, Public Works Director Kevin Eason explained that six-inch, four-inch and two-inch lines will be replaced by lines up to eight inches. He explained the pipe bursting process in greater details, adding that this process doesn’t require us to go back and repave the street, etc.

Mayor Donecker asked how we are going to provide water service during this time? Eason noted that temporary fire hydrants and temporary water connections will be put in, and we won’t be charging for water during that time. He added that it will happen rather quickly so residences will be able to have their water turned back on. The Mayor asked if it can be done in the winter? Eason said it can be done year round and explained how the water is kept from freezing above ground. He said it is better to wait until March though. Councilwoman Walker asked how long will Ann Ruston be affected? The entire project will take about three months, Eason said, as he explained the process in greater detail. He said residents won’t be charged for water during the day or week while the work is actually being done. City Manager Pearce explained that on their average monthly water bill, residents will still get the minimum fee but not the variable rate due to the inconvenience.
The Mayor also thanked Eason for his department’s work on the preliminary phase of the playground and for Plan B in case it really rained. Eason said they enjoyed it very much.

Councilman Gorham then made the motion to secure the contract with KRG for rehabilitation of the water lines at Ann Ruston. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Walker and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote. (A COPY OF THE CONTRACT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
PUBLIC COMMENTS.
Speeding on Sherwood Drive.

Mr. Phil Garner of 1112 Sherwood Drive, Reidsville, noted he had been before Council a couple of meetings ago. He had spoken with City Manager Pearce and Police Captain Ronnie Ellison and said he appreciated what has been done but we still have a problem with speeding and the number of vehicles that go through there. He said he has seen three traffic reports, noting that 756 cars came through his section in a couple of days, adding that he lives on the narrow, short section of Sherwood Drive. A second report showed that 1526 cars had been by there in two days, primarily from 7 a.m. to 5 p.m. He said he had looked for some tickets to be written but he didn’t see that any were written other than one warning ticket. Mr. Garner said Captain Ellison had basically laid it back in Council’s lap, saying that he didn’t have the time or personnel. Mr. Garner said the City Manager had said something about passive restraints and that he was afraid that something is going to happen if nothing is done.

The Mayor talked of the need to “think outside the box” to achieve what Mr. Garner needs since it can’t be policed 24/7. He asked what kind of alternatives do we have and said he’d like staff to weigh in on this. City Manager Pearce said we are trying to establish a process because if we’re going to have speed bumps, how do we stop everybody from wanting to have a speed bump? He noted we have also had other speed bump requests. He said we can put a stop sign up in some area which will slow down traffic. He said he has been meeting with Chief Hassell, Kevin Eason, Lindsey Tuttle and Captain Ellison, who have drafted a process for him to review but it isn’t done yet. Pearce told Mr. Gardner a separate survey was done, we are listening to you, but we are afraid of setting a precedent not only for you but for the entire area. Mr. Garner said he thinks the area will meet those criteria. He said he appreciated the City’s efforts but would like to know what’s being done. Councilman Gorham noted he had spent time watching vehicles go back and forth in the area. The Councilman said what concerned him was not the speeding but that people failed to stop if there was no traffic. Mr. Garner said he couldn’t understand why there isn’t a stoplight or stop sign there. He stressed that the traffic needs to remain on Freeway Drive and noted that other areas were having problems too.
CITY MANAGER’S REPORT. 

City Manager Pearce also complimented the Public Works Department for its work on the Kaboom playground project. He noted that several City employees were there working on it, along with his wife, Rita, and Mike Dougherty from the City of Eden and Jean Ann Wood from the Eden Chamber. He said it was great to see those from Eden come down and help us build a playground.

The City Manager also said the annual downtown tree lighting will be held December 5th, which is a little different this year. In the past, the tree lighting has been on Friday before the Saturday Christmas parade but in order to extend the festivities for the downtown business community, only the new star on the tree in the intersection will be lit for the parade. The entire tree and the tree in Mural Park will not be lit until December 5th during festivities done by the City, the Reidsville Downtown Corporation and the downtown merchants group, he said. 
BOARD & COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS:
City Manager Pearce distributed the ballots for the City boards and commissions.

COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Mayor Pro Tem Brown – The Mayor Pro Tem said he attended a meeting of Mayors in the County which was held in Stoneville. The meeting which he attended with Acting Manager Tom Wiggins focused on fracking in the western part of  Rockingham County. The Mayor Pro Tem said he also attended the ribbon cutting at Halftime Headquarters, a Community Watch meeting at Baptist Temple, (Human Resources Director) Terri Stamey’s wedding and (Human Resources Analyst) Carolyn Nimmons’ retirement event.

Councilman Hairston – The Councilman said he had been busy attending Community Watch meetings and attending a three-day retreat by the Annie Penn Advisory Board he sits on which discussed ways to help the hospital keep its outstanding rating. He said he is very proud of Annie Penn, one of the most impressive hospitals in the nation. He said he also attended the Human Relations Commission meeting; a talent contest “Rock the Voice” on November 15th at the RCC Auditorium to help raise $400,000 in funds to build a homeless shelter; a fund-raiser for the S&K Preemie Love this past Saturday along with Councilman Gorham featuring outstanding young people from elementary to high school age.
Councilman Balsley – The Councilman said he attended the Chamber Board meeting this month and helped at the Kaboom playground. He asked Diane Sawyer of the Chamber if there were any announcements she would like to make. Sawyer said the next Chamber coffee would be at our award winning hospital’s Womankind Center. She encouraged everyone to attend the upcoming Shop Small Business event and the Breakfast with Santa at the Sagebrush on Dec. 6. Volunteers are needed for the event, which raises funds for the “Leader in Me” program.  She also noted that the Chamber office will close on December 19th on Settle Street and will re-open on January 6, 2015 at the old Piedmont Natural Gas building on Scales Street.
Councilman Gorham – The Councilman thanked Chief Hassell and Councilwoman Walker who attended the pre-anniversary celebration at his church He said he attended a Downtown Senior Citizens meeting, a NAACP meeting with the Police Chief, the 132nd anniversary of Bethel AME Church, and the dedication of the 25th local home by Habitat with Mr. Lipscomb the new owner. He said working on the playground was the highlight of his month and expressed his amazement that the people from Eden came over and worked like they lived in Reidsville. He also attended the S&K Preemie Love celebration as well.
Councilman Turner – The Councilman said he was pleased to see 17 people here, which speaks well for the afternoon meetings.
Councilwoman Walker – The Councilwoman noted it had been a great day at the City’s stew and that she had attended the Chamber’s Business Showcase and Candidates’ Forum. She said she also attended Covington Wesleyan Church’s service for first responders, the kickoff for the Galilee Church, and attended Mayor/Council Hours, which drew people from Atlanta, Georgia. She said a highlight for her was the Habitat for Humanity dedication sponsored by Judy Wilkins, which was very overwhelming and emotional.

Mayor Donecker – The Mayor said the downtown festival went well even though there were some issues, including the rain erasing the lines on the roadway. Even though attendance was probably less than previous years, it was a nice time, the weather worked out and putting all the food together seemed to work. The kids also enjoyed “Touch a Truck.”
ANNOUNCEMENT OF BOARD & COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS.
City Clerk Angela Stadler announced the following unanimous board and commission appointments (A COPY OF THE BALLOTS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.):
Reidsville ABC Board – James Setliff of 1103 Cypress Drive for re-appointment.
Human Relations Commission – Eric Wright of 624 East Street, Apt. 28, for appointment.
MOTION TO GO INTO CLOSED SESSION.

The Mayor then noted that the Council needed to move to the first-floor conference room for a closed session to discuss personnel under G.S. 143-318.11(a)(6).
Councilman Gorham made the motion, seconded by Councilman Hairston and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to go into closed session. 
RETURN TO OPEN SESSION.

Upon return to open session, Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Gorham and unanimously approved in a 7-0 vote, to adjourn at approximately 4:50 p.m.







___________________________________







  John M. “Jay” Donecker, Mayor

ATTEST:

______________________________________

Angela G. Stadler, CMC/NCCMC, City Clerk
November 12, 2014
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